MINUTES
NORTHERN CALIFORNIA JUNIOR LACROSSE ASSOCIATION
MEETING OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS
JUNE 28, 2006
6:30 p.m.

Attendees:  Doug Appleton, Steve Alms, Carlee Duncan, George Pereira, Joe Russo, Dan Nourse, Claudia Long, Keith Denebeim – Executive Director.  A quorum of 6 voting members was present.

1.  The meeting was called to order at 6:45 p.m. by George Pereira, President.  

2.  The board discussed the new nominations for membership, and determined to reach out to Girls, South Bay teams and Sacramento area teams to fill the last nomination.  A. J. O'Brian of West Valley and Doug Olson of Petaluma were mentioned as possible candidates.

3.  Mike Mindel will be the Pups Commissioner.  The High School, Pee Wee and Junior Commissioner positions are open.  Doug Appleton suggested he would contact Pat Bennett for Peewees, and Greg Jacobs as well.  For Juniors, either A. J. O'Brian or Presley Troyer would be a good candidate.  For High School, Brian Kehoe of Chico should be contacted, and Dan Aiello should be asked to give some suggestions.

4.  Referee Reimbursement is still in process.  Keith will call the teams that didn't show that they had opened the email, or hadn't responded, by July 1.  

5.  Stipends are going to be paid, but the recipients need to respond to Tony Grzejka's email with the relevant information in order to receive them.  The idea of giving Steve Walker some additional money for his excellent work was considered, but ultimately not approved.

6.  Keith gave the Executive Director's report.  He enjoyed his year, and wants to seek underwriters for the NCJLA so that he can work more hours and get paid more money.  He would like authorization to seek out corporate donors this summer.  Doug Appleton mentioned that Shutterfly offers deals to non-profit companies, but that wasn't what Keith had in mind.


It was decided that Keith should develop a plan for seeking donations, and Doug will work with him on that plan.  Carlee suggested that we look hard at the volunteer structure, and try to diminish Keith's work by better use of volunteers.  In addition, the league will benefit by better and more coordinated use of volunteers.

7.  Keith was asked to leave while the Board debated the extension of his contract to allow the next year's board to decide whether to renew his contract.  

George reminded the board that last year the decision for the next year was made by the board from the prior year.  The new board should have the opportunity to decide how it wants to run the program that year.


Various members expressed the concern that if the board decided not to renew the contract in October it would be hard or impossible to find a replacement and train him at that late date.  The board was reminded that the extension period worked both ways, and the board should be analyzing what could be done better and what should be changed, and if appropriate, should be looking at other candidates, during that time.  


The Board agreed that Keith did a great job with emergencies, but needed to pass off the minutiae to the clubs and focus on goals.  


Carlee moved, with Dan Nourse second, and the Board approved with a 6-0 vote:

To extend Keith's contract to October 30, 2006 at the current rate.  

Carlee, with Joe Russo and George, and Claudia Long, will form a committee to review Keith's current contract, determine what he should do under the contract, and see if there needs to be another person to do the work.

8.  The Board saw for the first time the proposed Referee contract.  This contract needs a lot of review, and should be given out for that purpose, to be voted on in November 2006.

9.  Tony Grzejka, in his email, requested the formation of a committee to review the interplay between the systems for registration, scheduling, and referee assignment, with an eye to streamlining this down to one coherent system.  Joe and Keith will be on that committee.

The Board meeting was adjourned at 7:35 p.m. 

​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​

MINUTES
NORTHERN CALIFORNIA JUNIOR LACROSSE ASSOCIATION
MEETING OF CLUB DELEGATES
JUNE 28, 2006
7:30 p.m.
Attendees: George Pereira, President (Scorpions),  Carlee Duncan, Girls Commissioner, Dan Nourse , VP (Walnut Creek), Joe Russo, Scheduler (Pleasanton), Claudia Long, Secretary (Lamorinda), ,  Doug Appleton (Firehawks), Steve Alms,  Phil Connolly (Scorpions), Rob Rutman (Walnut Creek), Jeff Knaus (Ross Valley), Ted Griggs (Novato), Byron Hay (Pleasanton), Dennis Mahoney (City), Betty Hartog (City), Don Aiello (Davis), Erich Nolan (Elk Grove), Ben Tarcher (Berkeley), Marshall Doud (Harbor), Mike Mindel (So. Marin), Doug Olson (Petaluma), Jamie Poor (Santa Rosa), Mike Sheridan (Sling-It lacrosse.), Keith Denebeim, Executive Director

1.  George Pereira called the meeting to order at 7:45 p.m.

2.  The minutes of the Delegates' meeting of April 27, 2006 were approved.

3.  Referee fee close out:  All teams have received the notice with the July 10, 2006 deadline to claim refunds.  Generally about $20,000 of fees goes unclaimed, and rolls into the equity of the league.  

4.  Girls Report:  Carlee Duncan reported the Girls had their final wrap up meeting. They discussed the rules that would be applied to their D league 2nd and 3rd grade girls, who had been using B league rules.  Now they would eliminate free shots on goal, and would allow the coach onto the field for up to a minute after a goal was scored, as well as instituting a three-pass rule.


The Girls will be using the same scheduling system as last year.  They are looking to increase their training for umpires, and Doug Hanson has created a level 1 training course for coaches.  They are looking to recruit umpires from the clubs, and improve coach knowledge of the very different girls' rules and etiquette.  


Carlee thanked Ted Griggs and Dan Aiello for their help, the end of the year tournament at Davis was terrific.


Carlee reminded everyone that next year is her last year and she needs a Girls Co-Commissioner to work with her so she can take over after Carlee leaves.  The Board and the Delegates acknowledged the incredible contribution Carlee has made to the league over many years of complete dedication.

High School Report:  Don Aiello reported on the High School Championships.  On May 13 the NCJLA championship was held.  This was followed by the State finals the following weekend.  Southern California won the state championships. 


Don further discussed the All Star selection.  There should be a commission to review the formula for choosing the All Stars.  


One player, Bobby Enquist of the Tomahawks, was nominated for All American.

There were no Juniors or Pups reports, due to the absence of the Commissioners.

Pee Wee report:  Mike Mindel reported that the Jamboree was very successful, with 21 teams participating.  There was also a Pee Wee playoff for 4th graders in A and B.  

5.  Executive Director's Report:  Keith Denebeim gave the Executive Director's report.  He is updating the Handbook, which is now online and downloadable, and he is looking for help. Carlee asked whether there should be a separate handbook for Girls, but it was determined that distinctions are evident.

6.  Vail report:  U-13 took 3rd place, and practiced and played like a well-oiled machine.  They had a great success and were extremely proud of their representation of Nor Cal.  

U-15 won it all, under the leadership of Keith and George, and have brought honor on Nor Cal and respect for California lacrosse.

7.  The Festival teams were organized at the last minute, but managed to have a terrific time at their tournaments, showing that Nor Cal can come through, bond, and represent us even without the extended practice and preparation of the Vail teams.  It was concluded that planning for the Festival teams should be done much earlier.

8.  The Referee training from US Lacrosse has requested that Junior teams play games in the Fall to allow the refs to practice on.  Pick a date, and get as many teams to participate as possible, and play without scores.  Keith will facilitate that effort.

9.  Item 9 on the agenda should have been "Draft of contract" rather than "Draft a delegate."  This item refers to the draft contract with the referees, letting the delegates know that there will be a new formal contract with the referees, which is being reviewed by the Board for vote in November. All referee assignments will go through sPortability next year, not Arbiter.

10.  Nominations for the Board:  Returning members are Tony Grzejka, Treasurer, Joe Russo, Scheduler, Carlee Duncan, Girls Commissioner, Dan Nourse, VP, running for President, Doug Appleton, and Kelly Quinn.  Nominated for the open positions are Bo Shore (Scorpions), Harris Holzberg (S. Marin), Ted Griggs (Novato), Don Aiello (Davis), and there is one more open spot.  


Doug Olson nominated Todd Samet of Petaluma.  Formal nominations and elections will take place at the September 2006 meeting of the delegates.

11.  Commissioners for next year:  We still need High School, Junior and Pee Wee commissioners, as well as a Girls co-commissioner.  

12.  The Delegates were informed that Keith Denebeim's contract was extended to October 30, 2006, to allow the new board to vote on the contract. 

13.  The treasurer's report was read by Claudia Long in Tony Grzejka's absence.  It is attached to the minutes.

14.  The floor was opened up to new business.  Phil Connolly expressed concern about unruly coaches, and suggested that referees take a more active role in suppressing them, and suggested that NCJLA make a rule that if a flag is thrown on a coach, the coach be automatically suspended for a game.  An extended discussion of the issue followed.  He will write up a recommendation for the Board to consider.  


Phil also suggested that the Board review the seeding for playoffs, and improve the process.  A few delegates were unaware that lengthy discussion of the matter had occurred at prior meetings, or that the formulas were in the prior minutes.  It was concluded that a more streamlined method should be established and published, but that people would always be unhappy with any formula.


Mike Sheridan (Sling-it Lacrosse) mentioned that everything about the jamboree had gone well except the food, and that they had reserved Cherry Hill for May 5 and 6, 2007.  


Jeff Canalis discussed the age-old problem of when the season starts.  With this year's rain, much of the first half of the season was cancelled.  With the season over in mid-May, there wasn't much they could do.  The problem with starting later and going through June is that too much is happening in June.  He agreed to chair a committee to review the season start and end dates.


Mike Sheridan volunteered to work on High School All Star selection.  Delegates requested that some of the meetings be moved to other locations, and asked about re-instituting conference call attending.  Unfortunately, with conference calls Board members have to attend two meetings those months, and the conference calls don't work with large groups.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.  

Respectfully submitted,

Claudia Long

Secretary
TREASURE’S REPORT
NORTHERN CALIFORNIA JUNIOR LACROSSE ASSOCIATION
as of
JUNE 28, 2006

1) League Finances

· For first 8 months of the year (Oct 1, 2005 -> June 28, 2006) we’ve spent ~60% of the total registration fees collected of 81K$.   An additional 37% of the registration fees collected will be required to cover major obligations such as Exec. Dir Salary, Stipends (Board & Travel Team Coaches) and Gate V rent/utilities through end Sept. 06.  This leaves approx. 1.7K$ to cover all other costs associated with running the league.  Not included in the above are Travel Team Scholarships which will need to be funded from cash reserves or excess referee fees.

2) Referee Fees Invoicing

· Referee Fees collected today total 167.3K$.  As of June 25 all but one club, Stuart Hall, has made full or partial payment of their 2006 Referee fees.  Stuart Hall has acknowledged their outstanding obligation of $1320.  

· Five clubs made partial payment of fees (Chico, Fair Oaks, Monterey Peninsula Tribe, Santa Cruz and Stockton) with a total outstanding balance of $2880.  Any outstanding balance will be captured as part of end of season reconciliation.

· An e-mail blast was sent out to each club detailing the procedure for seeking reimbursement for cancelled games, rainouts, one ref or ref no show, etc.

i. Requests for reimbursement are due to the treasurer no later than July 10, 2006.  Any unclaimed excess referee fees will revert to the NCJLA general fund.

3) Referee Payments

· Second round of checks were cut for referee invoices submitted.  Referee payments to date total approximately 108K$ (131 checks).  A third round of checks will be cut when the final round of referee invoices are received.

4) Tournaments/Festival teams

· Travel Team Deposits with the NCJLA total 184K$.  To date 145K$ of these funds have been paid out to cover costs associated with the 6 travel teams.  Expect the remaining balance to be paid out over the next few weeks. 

